PRIORY ROAD SURGERY

PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP (PPG)

MEETING ON 25th APRIL 2018

Date:                                            Wednesday 25th April 2018
Meeting Commenced:               5.00 pm

Members Present:                       LV

                                                      BW

                                                      HW   

                                                      JM

                                                      GM

                                                      MN

                                                      DN

                                                      Dr RP

Introduction: LV chaired the meeting. GM summarised matters which had been discussed at the February meeting. Dr RP related developments:-

PPG noticeboard: A noticeboard specifically for PPG notices was now in place on the rear wall of the waiting room. Members discussed whether minutes of PPG meetings should be posted there. That was seen as likely to clutter up the available space; instead, a note would go on the noticeboard to say that minutes of all PPG meetings could be accessed on the Surgery's web-site while hard copies could be obtained on request from reception.

Health Improvement Grant:  Members had discussed  at previous meetings how a grant of £5k from NHS England might be spent by the practice. Dr RP said there were various staff training courses available through NHS England who would pay if the objective was improved health care of patients. Some were about smoking cessation clinics, some about the 'MECC' initiative  - 'Make Every Contact Count'- which was aimed at improving staff awareness of multiple issues potentially affecting patients, improving communication with patients, etc. Members saw that as useful and a valid use of funding.

The possibility of a video information screen in the waiting room had been discussed at the February meeting. Dr RP said he had spoken to the Hastings Federation of GP practices. They had said that a screen showing general health information video clips and specific information about the surgery could be provided free of cost if it also showed advertisements. Dr RP said he had also spoken to a large local practice who had been quoted £5,500 for a bespoke system which would be free of advertisements. Members thought £5,500 was excessive given the modest cost and ready availability of equipment. Members thought it better to use the free system with advertisements provided those were uncontentious and not excessive. 

Cornwallis Clinic closure: LV asked whether the closure of the clinic in Station Plaza had impacted upon Dr RP's practice? Dr RP said  the Cornwallis Clinic (which had been one of two clinics in the Station Plaza building) had indeed closed. All patients had been re-allocated to four other local practices – Little Ridge, Beaconsfield Road, Harold Road and the other Station Plaza Clinic - our practice had not been affected. 
Cap on patient list: Dr RP said that he had been obliged, however, to lift the cap on admitting new patients to his lists. He did not see a problem in accepting new patients who were newly moved into our area but he remained concerned about patients currently registered with other local practices seeking to transfer to our practice. Members recognised the potential for difficulties if there were a surge in applications to transfer to our practice. The matter would be kept under review.
Clinical Pharmacist:  At the February meeting Dr RP had explained that there was a current funding arrangement for three years whereby NHS England would pay half of the cost of a clinical pharmacist – the intention beyond that was that the GP practice would fund all the cost. The guidelines were that there should be a full time clinical pharmacist for every 30,000 patients. Dr RP said he had liaised with some other local practices and they would jointly appoint an individual (or more than one if job – sharing) to fill the role. Interviews would take place on 26th April. Our surgery would then use the clinical pharmacist's service for no more than one day per week to review the medication of those patients with repeat prescriptions for long term conditions. He or she would work in the surgery's upstairs room. Members welcomed this development.

Proactive Care Practitioner: Dr RP said a Proactive Care Practitioner, employed by the CCG, was now in place. Patient lists would be looked at once a fortnight. The objective was to identify patients with multiple issues who had not recently attended surgery. 10 – 15 people had been seen thus far. An action plan would be put in place.

Medicine Management: Arrangements were in place whereby prescriptions – particularly for opiates – were being reviewed by the Medicine Management Team. Dr RP said this was important work and he anticipated an improved position in six months time.
Locality Meeting: Dr RP said a meeting of GP's from local practices – referred to as a 'Locality meeting' – takes place every two months or so. The objective is to share views on the issues and challenges facing local practices, on what needs to be improved; and to take a 'forward view' of what the situation might be in 24 months time. One issue arising was that of addressing the social needs of patients (that might include the social consequences of chronic conditions, pressures on carers, etc); Dr RP asked if members might find it useful if a specialist in that area came to a subsequent PPG meeting to explain further. Members agreed that a 15 minute talk would be helpful. Arrangements would be put in place for the next meeting.
Community Pharmacist: Separate from the role of the 'Clinical Pharmacist' (referred to above), was that of the Community Pharmacist. The current role of the latter was to look at the medication of individuals in care homes. All care home patients would be visited and their medication reviewed. Dr RP saw this as a very valuable development in reducing over prescription; GP's simply did not have the time to do all this work personally. It was hoped that in time individuals living in their own homes who might benefit from this service would also be visited by the Community Pharmacist. Members welcomed that.
Over-Prescription: GM mentioned that one aspect of the problem of over-prescription and 'stock piling' of medication appeared to be that confusion often seemed to arise when patients had an emergency visit to hospital. Patients would likely have had additional or alternative medication prescribed whilst in hospital and be confused on discharge about whether they should revert to all or only some of their previously prescribed medication. Dr RP agreed this could be a problem; prescription orders could get out of sync after a hospital stay, patients might understandably be reluctant to stop taking something prescribed by a consultant even where the intention was not long term use. Hence the importance of regular reviews of medication from the perspective of both patient care and avoiding wasteful over prescription. 
Measles outbreak: Dr RP said there was a current measles outbreak in Surrey and Sussex. Surgeries had been advised that in at least one case transmission had involved a health care worker. Surgeries were being asked to take additional measures which included ensuring that staff had been appropriately vaccinated and that children were invited for MMR vaccination. Dr RP explained that people should not be concerned if they were unsure whether they had had measles or a vaccination in the past – a second MMR vaccination or a first MMR vaccination after measles was not harmful. 
Extended Access: The arrangements mentioned at the February PPG meeting had run until Easter. NHS England now wished to see surgeries open one day at the weekend to the extent of one and a half hours for every 3,000 patients. It was not good use of time for our surgery to open for just one and a half hours. Dr RP was considering whether there could be a joint arrangement with other local surgeries. There were problems with that, however. Doctors and patients preferred that the appointment was with their own doctor. 
New Data Protection Provisions: Relevant to patients being seen by their own doctor were the requirements of new data protection provisions – GDPR - which would come into force in May. HW explained how these were onerous and impacted not just on big businesses but on schools, surgeries and small businesses. A Data Protection Officer needed to be employed who did not themselves have access to the data. There were substantial potential penalties for a data breach. Members felt that it was incumbent on the appropriate body within the NHS to give advice to GP surgeries on how to comply. Dr RP would enquire.
Music in the waiting room: A notice was now on display advising anyone who had problems with the volume to speak to reception.

Group sessions: GM said he had mentioned at the February meeting how pleased he had been with  a targeted group health awareness course he had attended. Sadly, he had to report that the monthly follow up sessions which were an integral part of the course had not been arranged for him (and presumably neither for other attendees) some two months later. On enquiring he had been told a suitable venue could not be found and that his name would be 'put on a spreadsheet'. It really was counter productive for the NHS to undertake programmes which were half completed.
Meeting ended: At approximately 6.15 pm.

Date of next Meeting: Wednesday 27th June 2018 at 5.00pm.

